NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS SPECIAL MEETING

January 12, 2012
Alamogordo, New Mexico
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 6:00 p.m., Thursday, January 12, 2012
The special meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 6:00 p.m., Thursday, January 12, 2012.  Board members participating via conference call:  Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, James Miyagishima, and David Baland.  Board member participating on-site:  Alicia McAninch.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.
II.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
III.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 4, 2011.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 4, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IV.
Other Items. 

A.
FY12 Operating Budget Adjustment.

Mary Sarate presented a NM Higher Education Department Budget Approval Form FY 2011-12 for the Board’s approval.  She stated that the budget revision reflected on the form simply reflects a redistribution of funds due to some line item revisions at the state level.  She stated that the revision does not negatively impact the budget total.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY12 Operating Budget Adjustment, as presented (carried unanimously)
B.
Contract Approval – RFP for Hazardous Materials & Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services.
Margie Macias presented a request to award a one-year contract to Acme Environmental Incorporated for consulting services on an “as needed” basis.  She stated that Acme Environmental has provided services to NMSBVI for the past seven years.  They have worked on several NMSBVI projects to include sampling of asbestos containing materials, project design for asbestos abatement, and project management in overseeing asbestos abatement projects. Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, the contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, in one year increments not to exceed four (4) years of services without a new RFP solicitation.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award a one-year contract to Acme Environmental Incorporated for consulting services on an “as needed” basis, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Legislative Update
Superintendent Lyle stated that by the time the Board meets in February 2012 the NM Legislative Session will be half way through and she feels it that it is important the Board be aware of where we are going during this session and the Board can provide her with some direction before the legislative session begins.  She stated that she has emailed the Board the letter that she sent to all of the Legislative Finance Committee members.  The letter lays out the needs that we see the school as having.  That was done at the request of State Representative Kiki Savedra who indicated that he would work this session to see if he could get the items outlined in the letter accomplished for NMSBVI.  She stated that she had a conversation with our contract lobbyist, Mr. Tom Rutherford, who stated that he feels that increasing our operating budget so that we can stop pulling from our endowment fund is probably not going to happen this legislative session, but he would continue to work on that issue.  Superintendent Lyle stated that an initiative that will probably come up this session is a renewed effort to add the Pre-K initiative as a beneficiary of the State Land Trust.  The current beneficiaries have been working against this initiative.  The Pre-K initiative is not an initiative to fund students with disabilities, it is an initiative to find kids that are at home and build preschools for them.  Our response to this initiative last year was encouragement to the State to figure out how to meet the needs of the beneficiaries that the State is committed to, before the State adds beneficiaries to the State Land Trust.  Another issue that will probably come up during this legislative session is the submission of a bill, which if successful and approved by voters, would eliminate the “sunset clause”.  They are also recommending, through DFA, that the legislature let that bill sunset, and then provide a recurring general appropriation that would make up for the funding shortfall.  She stated that the Rutherford Group feels that either way, in the end NMSBVI will probably not experience the funding cut that we were anticipating.  That is very good news.  She stated that in addition to these two issues, on January 11th the Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) came out with their ranking report.  PSFA ranks all public school buildings in the State of New Mexico according to their critical need for capital dollars.  The schools are ranked from 1 to over 700.  PSFA believes that what will happen this legislative session is that the legislature will put enough money into public schools capital outlay to fund the top 50 school capital issues.  NMSBVI has two capital issues that fall within the top 50, which does not include the Watkins Education Center (WEC) since we have already been given design funds for WEC, which they are considering a done deal when it comes to capital financing.  PSFA is committed to funding WEC.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another important item is that she would like to ask the Board to identify the amount of money that they think is absolutely vital that we keep in our endowment fund.  This is an important figure that she will need to articulate to the legislature.  The last time she met with the Legislative Finance Committee she told them that NMSBVI considers the endowment fund encumbered due to the fact that it will all go to operating dollars unless funding at the state level changes.  Every year we find it necessary to draw money from the endowment fund to cover the shortfall between our revenue and expenditures.  This means that we have no extra funds for anything that comes up.  She asked if the Board has a sense of what kind of bottom line number they feel is critical to keep in the endowment?  Following discussion the Board indicated that they feel that it is critical that we protect all of the funds that are currently in the endowment, and that we continue to communicate that all of the funds in the endowment are encumbered as these funds are critical to our effort to maintain a balanced budget.  Once the endowment funds are depleted we will have to rely on the State of New Mexico to cover the budget shortfall.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing further but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
V.
Meeting Adjourned at 6:21 p.m., Thursday, January 12, 2012.
(Approved 2/3/12)



(Approved 2/3/12)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle
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